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A C T I O N   M I N U T E S
SENATORS PRESENT: L. Baker-Sperry, C. Blackinton, V. Boynton, L. Brice, J. Clough, L. Conover, K. Daytner, J. Deitz, D. DeVolder, L. Erdmann, R. Hironimus-Wendt, M. Hoge, V. Jelatis, M. Maskarinec, L. Meloy, D. Mummert, G. Pettit, T. Pfafman, C. Pynes, M. Siddiqi, I. Szabo
Ex-officio: Jack Thomas, Provost; T. Kaul, Parliamentarian

SENATORS ABSENT: A. Pathak
GUESTS: Richard Chamberlain, Brian Clark, Sean Cordes, Judi Dallinger, Jeffery Darensbourg, Mike Dickson, Tom Erekson, Sharon Evans, Richard Filipink, Al Goldfarb, Ken Hawkinson, Dave Hunter, Bob Intrieri, Iraj Kalantari, Paul Kreider, Inessa Levi, Nancy Parsons, Scott Perkins, Bill Polley, Mike Rodriguez, Dan Romano, Danielle Schilling, Jim Schmidt, Phyllis Self, Aimee Shouse, Bill Thompson, Ron Williams
I.

Consideration of Minutes – 11 November 2008


APPROVED AS DISTRIBUTED
II.
Announcements


A.
Approvals from the Provost


1.

Request for Change in Minor





a.
Accountancy 


2.

Request for Change in Major





a.
Accountancy


3.

Request for Change in Certificate of Undergraduate Studies





a.
Fire Prevention Technology

B.
Provost’s Report


Provost Thomas reported that over 30 departments have finished or nearly finished their professional achievement award (PAA) revisions.  


Currently, six departmental program reviews are scheduled for the remainder of the academic year.



Campus visits are underway for the position of Dean of the College of Education and Human Services.  One candidate is on campus today, two others will visit on December 4, and the final candidate will visit WIU on December 9.  Vitas for all candidates have been posted online.



Provost Thomas told senators the University is working to enhance distance education:  33 internet (IC) courses were offered last spring with 857 possible seats, and 48 are scheduled for the upcoming spring semester with 1,453 possible seats.  


Provost Thomas reported the Board of Trustees Bachelor of Arts (BOT-BA) degree program currently engages in partnerships with 34 community colleges.  As an extension of these partnerships, the first BOT-BA graduate will walk in a community college ceremony this month, and WIU will send a representative to the ceremony.  Additionally, the first nine students to receive doctoral degrees from Western will graduate this month.


Provost Thomas encouraged faculty to apply for the Provost’s Travel Awards which are housed in the Center for Innovation in Teaching and Research (CITR).

C.
Student Government Association (SGA) Report



(Danielle Schilling, SGA representative to Faculty Senate)



The Student Government Association has planned a square clean-up day for downtown Macomb.  SGA also gave $500 to the Black Students Association for Thanksgiving turkey baskets and an additional $500 to help with Black History Month expenses.



Ms. Schilling reported that SGA President Rob Dulski is working on a comparison of student fees with peer institutions.

D.
Other Announcements
1.
President Goldfarb

President Goldfarb posted a letter to the campus community online this week to discuss the current budget situation.  He said the global economic crisis has impacted many states, noting that 38 states are now in deficit spending.  The State of Illinois is experiencing a $2 billion budget deficit for the current fiscal year.  Governor Blagojevich had earlier asked state agencies to hold back three percent of their budgets.  Now he has also asked state universities to hold back 2.5 percent, which for Western amounts to $1.5 million of the $1.6 million dollar budget increase received last year.  President Goldfarb explained that the state makes payments to Western during the course of the year, and since the state is now placing 2.5 percent of its budget in reserve, WIU may not receive that portion of general revenue funds.  The President assured senators that Western already holds back two percent of its $110 million yearly budget in order to address requests such as the most recent one, and he has not been informed by the state that the budget reduction will be made permanent.  He said the current shortfall highlights the fact that students are now contributing almost as much funding toward higher education as does the state.  
President Goldfarb reminded senators that last year’s reserve funds were used to replace chillers in three academic buildings.  This year, he had earmarked a three percent operating budget increase for every department on campus contingent upon the availability of the reserve funds; he will not now be able to release those funds, but will not be asking for dollars back from departments or units.  The President stated he tries to avoid asking for funds back from units in the middle of a fiscal year because it creates chaos and may result in an inability to provide needed services.  He has asked the campus to be as conservative as possible in terms of expenditures for the remainder of the academic year, but expressed his determination to continue to fill faculty vacancies and does not plan to announce a hiring freeze.  The President will review, however, vacancies for administrative support positions.

President Goldfarb told senators that due to a lack of deferred maintenance funding, some University buildings are literally crumbling.  President Goldfarb, Provost Thomas, Vice President Thompson, and SGA President Dulski recently walked through the Browne Hall basement to examine pipe leaks amounting to about $2 million dollars of maintenance, but President Goldfarb stated that work will now need to be delayed.  
President Goldfarb said the University is in the midst of developing the FY10 budget, and he does not know what recommendations the Illinois Board of Higher Education will make for reduced or different budget levels next year.  He said Western is now below the 2002 amount of state support.  Increases in Western’s budget have occurred only as a result of tuition increases.  Western remains, however, the third lowest state public institution in terms of tuition and the fourth lowest in terms of total cost to students.  The President related the University of Illinois has announced its cost to students has exceeded $20,000 per year for the first time ever.  He said WIU remains committed to remaining accessible and available to all, and warned that continued reliance on tuition at the expense of state funding means moving away from what higher education was created to do.  

Western has submitted requests to the state for support for the new Nursing and Engineering programs.  President Goldfarb hopes that support will be provided since there are statewide shortages in these programs, and grants have been provided to programs of this nature in the past.  

President Goldfarb told senators that bids were recently opened for renovation of Memorial Hall, and there is the expectation that bonds will be approved for that project.  He hopes construction on the Multicultural Center, provided through student fees, will be completed this spring.  This will be Western’s first green-certified environmentally friendly building on campus, and the President hopes it sets the standard for future construction.  President Goldfarb stated that President-Elect Obama met with governors recently and expressed interest in development of federal works projects to stimulate the economy.  President Goldfarb vowed to continue to lobby for higher education projects under the federal works umbrella.  
President Goldfarb reminded senators of a number of accomplishments the University has achieved over the past seven years, including new degree programs, new construction, and some deferred maintenance projects.  He expressed his appreciation to students, faculty, and staff for coming together to continue to move the agenda of the University forward in spite of difficult times.  He noted students did a good job of lobbying for deferred maintenance funding in Springfield, going so far as to bring pieces of crumbling buildings and fans labeled as “WIU chillers.”  President Goldfarb stated that if the budget becomes more difficult, he will come back to governance groups with further information.  

Senator Boynton expressed relief that faculty searches can continue despite the budget set-back.  President Goldfarb remembered that when he arrived at Western, the University experienced a similar budget deficit and promised to continue as many faculty searches as possible while reviewing vacancies in non-instructional positions.


2.
Vice President Joe Rives and Chief Technology Security Officer Mike Rodriguez
Vice President Rives told senators that WIU receives about five million emails per day and hundreds of virus attacks per month.  A first-launch virus penetrated Western in late September, resulting in 100 users clicking on an email that potentially scanned their computers.  Some of the infected computers may have transmitted social security numbers during the attack.  He reminded senators that social security numbers can only be present on University computers if they are necessary for light business use and if the user has clearance from the department chair.  University Technology wants to implement the full Microsoft Systems Management Server (SMS), systems management software that Vice President Rives says would shut one of the doors malicious agents have used to obtain Western’s information.  He explained that those persons who choose not to use Zimbra email will now need to complete a two-step authentication process in order to use another system.  He said users can work with University Technology to complete the process or perform it themselves.
The University has purchased forensic software detects social security numbers present on University computers.  If there is a breach, the University will have a way of notifying individuals.  Currently, every computer user is in a pool and the first available connection goes to the next person on the list.  The new system would assign every user a unique internet protocol (IP) address so that it will be easier to identify whose security has been breached in case of a computer attack.  

Vice President Rives asked that those faculty receiving new computers in the faculty upgrade program not give their older computers to other faculty members to use.  University Technology will now take faculty members’ older computers and wipe them clean before passing them on to the next user.  Vice President Rives stated that remnants of information can remain in a computer’s trash can without the user being aware that it is still accessible.

The University is investigating increased storage on the shared P-drive.  Faculty are asked to put data they wish to be recovered on the P-drive because hard drives cannot be backed up by the University.  Vice President Rives assured senators that the changes being made to University computer usage are intended to be precautionary and to protect employees, students, and alumni users.

Mr. Rodriguez told senators that the September computer attack reinforced the need to escalate the timetable for computer security enhancements, stating that in some cases it is very important to be able to move quickly to stop potential threats.  He said University Technology will utilize Microsoft MSM as a vehicle that can make the University more efficient and can enable University Technology to “remotely touch” computers if it has to do so.  Mr. Rodriguez stated that as soon as possible after the September event, affected computers were cleaned before being sent back out.  A copy of data on the affected computers was retained, and forensic software was purchased to analyze what information on the computers was compromised.  In the process, Mr. Rodriguez reported that, on approximately ten computers, data was discovered from “different sources” that the University felt it needed to report.  Mr. Rodriguez stated that the threats are serious enough to necessitate moving up the timetable of the entire computer security initiative.
Senator Pynes remarked that Mr. Rodriguez has a difficult job.  Senator Pynes recently received a strange email with an active link, which he forwarded to Mr. Rodriguez, Vice President Rives, and Richard Chamberlain, Director of the Center for the Application of Information Technology (CAIT), asking them if the email was legitimate, but he did not receive a response.  He noted that some computer users are more sophisticated than others; some users may want to let the appropriate personnel know immediately if anything suspicious is received by them.  Senator Pynes remarked it would be nice if Western had a system such as is used by Paypal or eBay that allows users to receive an immediate response to security concerns.  Senator Pynes suggested WIU’s support@wiu.edu address become a place where users could take a pro-active approach and forward suspicious emails received at Western.  Mr. Rodriguez responded that the anti-spam system in place at WIU eliminates about 98 percent of suspicious emails but the decision has been made to err on the side of letting some items through rather than inadvertently block emails that may be legitimate.  Mr. Rodriguez told senators plans are in place to begin changing the subject line of questionable emails that are allowed through the spam filter to indicate “fraud alert: possible spam.”  He said University Technology is aggressively trying to present its Help Desk as the one place to direct computer questions and concerns.  
Senator Baker-Sperry asked what happened to the social security information on the ten computers attacked in September.  Mr. Rodriguez responded that due to the capability of the malware that attacked the computers, it was impossible to tell if the social security information had been transmitted elsewhere.  He explained the malware program “phones home” either to get instructions or to transmit information it has gathered.  He said the University felt the assumption must be made that the program transmitted the information.  
3.
The President’s Office brought to the attention of Faculty Senate the fact that besides two vacancies on the Board of Trustees, two additional positions have been waiting for reappointment since January 2007.  This information will be added to the resolution that Faculty Senate at its November meeting approved sending to Governor Blagojevich.
4.
Petitions are sought for an at-large vacancy on Faculty Senate to replace Senator Pathak.  The term will begin spring 2009 and end fall 2010.  An election notice and petition forms are available on the Senate website or from chairs and deans.  A listproc message regarding the vacancy was also sent to eligible faculty this week.

5.
Chairperson DeVolder thanked outgoing senators Tessa Pfafman and Ashish Pathak for their service this semester.
III.
Reports of Committees and Councils 


A.
Council on Curricular Programs and Instruction


(Nancy Parsons, Chair)



1.
Request for New Course



a.
STAT 409, Probability and Statistics for Middle School Teachers, 3 s.h.



STAT 409 APPROVED



2.
Request for Change in Minor



b.
Women’s Studies




CHANGE OF MINOR APPROVED


B.
Committee on Provost and Presidential Performance


(Christopher Pynes, Chair)



1.
Revised Survey Instrument
Senator Pynes explained that questions pertaining to the President’s relationship with the Provost were removed from the President’s survey last year since the Provost was not evaluated at that time.  Those two questions will be reinstated on the President’s survey this year.  
Senator Pynes noted that most survey questions are conjunctive and difficult to assess.  He pointed out, for example, that in the question, “The President creates and supports an environment that is rewarding to work in,” there are two questions: that of creating such an environment and that of supporting it.  Similarly, in the question, “The President initiates policies and programs that support the mission of the University …” Senator Pynes pointed out that it is one thing to initiate policy and another to initiate programs.  He additionally remarked that in a question about whether “The President promotes excellence and diversity in faculty, staff, and student activities through management practices,” promoting excellence and promoting diversity are two entirely different things.  Senator Pynes asked if Faculty Senate has been happy with the survey in the past or if the committee should come up with an easier, more straight-forward survey instrument.  Senator Pynes stated he cannot imagine how an executive summary can be written given the kinds of difficult data and because there are two points to nearly every question.
Bill Thompson, who served on the Committee on Provost and Presidential Performance when the survey was developed, explained the questions were driven by the job description used when the President was hired.  The questions address what the President was hired to do, and much of the phraseology was taken verbatim or very closely from his job description.  He added there may no longer be a need to use the job description as the basis for the survey that there was seven or eight years ago.
Parliamentarian Kaul remarked that Senator Pynes concerns are well taken and that if there is a need to clean up the survey, it should be done; Faculty Senate should try to avoid as much confusion as possible.  He remarked that if senators are confused, there is reason to believe that others reading the survey will be confused as well.  Parliamentarian Kaul remarked that the current wording of the question regarding promotion of excellence and diversity is unlikely to provide an accurate response.  Senator Boynton shares the opinion that the survey needs to be cleaned up, but cautioned the committee not to make the revised survey overly lengthy because participation has been fairly low and fewer faculty may participate if it gets much longer.  

Senator Pynes noted that the committee met with the President and Provost in the past to determine what kinds of questions would be helpful to obtain the types of information the President and Provost would like to receive.  Parliamentarian Kaul remarked the surveys are intended to measure faculty perceptions, regardless of reality, at any given time, and said the President and Provost may be interested in knowing those perceptions.  Senator Pynes remarked that with all of the conjunctions in the current survey, it is hard to determine what people are evaluating and what part of the questions they care about the most.  Dave Hunter remarked he began to take the survey but did not complete it because he found it to be confusing, so Senate may have lost part of their respondents due to this fact.  Senator Siddiqi believes that faculty perceptions may be confused, and feels there is a need for the questions to be presented with clarity.

Motion: That Faculty Senate allow the Committee on Provost and Presidential Performance to rewrite some of the survey questions in order to obtain a meaningful response (Siddiqi)

Chairperson DeVolder pointed out that it is within the committee’s charge to make changes to the survey instrument without a motion, adding that any revisions will need to come back to Faculty Senate for approval before distribution.  Senator Pynes noted that the survey is typically distributed at the beginning of spring semester and asked if it will be problematic to distribute it later.  Senator Meloy believes it is within the timeline for the survey to be presented to Senate in January for approval, but warned that dividing conjunctive questions into two parts will likely make it a longer instrument.  She stated that one of the reasons the dean’s evaluation committee in her college kept their survey short was to maximize response.  Senator Pynes expressed his belief that the survey can be kept to 25 to 26 questions and asked that senators who wish to recommend specific questions email those to him.

Sean Cordes remarked that there are concepts such as excellence, safety, pleasantness, and a conducive environment that encompass a lot of things.  He feels the comment section can be used to capture strong ideas from respondents.  Mr. Cordes reminded senators there are campus resources available to assist in writing surveys that will capture specific ideas, such as the Department of Marketing and Finance.  Chairperson DeVolder pointed out that there is also a Survey Research Center on campus that committee members may wish to utilize.  Senator Baker-Sperry expressed the opinion that Senator Pynes can do a good job of developing an improved survey, at least initially, and Faculty Senate should let the committee decide whether they need to avail themselves of additional resources.  Senator Pynes stated his intention to have a conversation with the President and Provost to ask what kinds of feedback they would find useful.


C.
Ad Hoc Committee to Study Levels of Funding for Travel and Research


(Dave Hunter, Chair)



1.
Final Report


Dr. Hunter told senators that the committee made the decision to limit their scope because they felt that to examine research funding as well as funding for travel was too large a task.  Instead, the committee included in its recommendations suggestions for research concerns that could be addressed by a future committee:  research and lab improvement, seed money for new faculty hires, and promotion of research activities occurring across campus.  




The ad hoc committee made four basic observations about faculty travel:
· Cost is the number one reason for faculty not attending professional conferences.  Eighty percent of survey respondents reported that it costs between $500 and $2000 to attend a primary conference in their fields, and approximately 35 percent of respondents indicated being reimbursed less than half of actual travel costs by their departments.  Only about 20 percent of faculty surveyed indicated being reimbursed for 90 percent or more of conference travel expenses.
· Most departments and colleges, as well as the current Provost’s Travel Award, require presenting at professional events as part of the evaluation criteria for travel reimbursement.  Dr. Hunter stated that although the committee appreciates the Provost’s Award and the steps the University is taking to assist faculty with travel funds, they are concerned the requirement for presentation devalues the professional development activities, networking, process of obtaining cutting-edge information within the discipline, and benefits of representing the University that are associated with conference and workshop attendance.

· The amount of travel reimbursement varies greatly between colleges and departments.  Dr. Hunter explained funding for attendance varies greatly because departments have different needs.  The committee believes there should be no dictum across campus regarding the amount of travel reimbursement.  Dr. Hunter stated that if one department wishes to support non-tenured faculty development by making travel funding primarily available to that group, for example, that decision would not necessarily be one that should be made by other departments across campus.  The committee believes travel reimbursement amounts should be determined individually by departments, but that departments should inform their faculty members about what is available each semester.
· There is a lack of awareness among faculty regarding department and college travel funding policies.  Dr. Hunter stated the committee asked the two representatives from each college to bring back copies of as many travel policies as they could.  They found only about six travel policies across the campus.  Dr. Hunter stated that the survey showed that most faculty assume their departments or colleges have a written policy, while in reality there are few available.  He said the single biggest issue determined by the committee was that departments need to formalize the process, by developing operating papers to outline how travel funding decisions are made.



The recommendations of the committee include:

· Each department and college that provides funding should develop (or review their current policies) a written travel policy.
· Each department should develop its own funding formula to assist faculty and administrative planning.  A specified travel allotment should be presented to the faculty annually.
· The University/colleges/departments should strive to locate and secure additional funding to support faculty travel and professional development.  Dr. Hunter stated the University at all levels could do better at finding external resources to assist with faculty travel and professional development.  The committee feels this recommendation is so urgent, they urge that it be included in the University Strategic Planning Goals.
· The committee appreciates creation of the Provost’s Travel Award and encourages its continuance with hopes that amounts can be increased toward fully-funded future domestic and international travel projects.  Dr. Hunter stated the committee did not specifically address international travel funding, believing it should be up to colleges and departments as to how this should be determined.
Senator Blackinton asked if the committee entertained the idea of every faculty member across campus receiving an allotted travel amount with what is not used returning to the departmental “pot.”  Dr. Hunter stated the more the committee discussed this issue, the more they felt that departments should have discretion regarding travel funding disbursements rather than mandating a set amount of travel funding for each faculty member.  He related the committee raised the question of where the money would be found if the decision was made to allot $400 per faculty member.  One survey question addressed this issue directly: most respondents (about 71 percent) would like to see a designated amount of travel funds for each faculty member and a pool available to support additional funding needs, however, Dr. Hunter stated faculty don’t want to give up the independence of their own departments.  He asked if departments receive an influx of money that they are able to divert to travel funding for one year, whether that money should be turned over to the entire campus community to share.
Mr. Cordes, who served on the ad hoc committee, told senators he believes the research charge should still be investigated.  He also pointed out that the committee’s charge to investigate levels of travel funding did not specify creation of models for funds distribution.  He noted a number of issues came out clearly from the survey comments; faculty want to travel and feel it’s crucial to professional development.  Mr. Cordes stated he always tries to present when he attends conferences because he feels it’s the best use of the University’s money.  He believes faculty conference attendance is important for the University to promote and display its brand and quality, in addition to being an investment in young professors and others throughout their careers.  Mr. Cordes noted information in academic fields changes so fast that conference attendance is vital, but faculty often don’t know where travel funds might be available.  He suggested Faculty Senate may wish to look at some models that would preserve sovereignty among departments but optimize department travel funds.
Provost Thomas stated he created the Provost’s Travel Award because when he visited the Department of English and Journalism before he was hired for his position, he heard a cry for travel funding.  He received many emailed requests for support from the Provost’s office for travel, leading him to submit the Provost’s Travel Award as part of the consolidated annual report request for Academic Affairs.  He stated when faculty are unable to travel to conferences and workshops, it devalues the professional development and networking that occurs at these events.  He asked if conference presentation must always be a requirement for travel funding.  Mr. Cordes responded presenting at conferences weighs heavily in prioritization for travel funds allotment, and some departments are not given the option of conference attendance if they are not presenting.  Senator Boynton remarked the Department of History does have a travel policy; it prioritizes in favor of those faculty who are presenting because there are limited funds available and the department wants to at least be able to cover the expenses of those endeavors before others.  Senator Boynton would be concerned if funding were taken away from faculty who need to present for promotion and tenure and given to those faculty who wish to attend conferences but not present.  Senator Siddiqi stated that when faculty members accompany graduate students to professional conferences as part of their career development, the students can apply for travel funding from the Graduate Office, but there is often no option for the faculty member accompanying the student to apply for travel reimbursement.  
Mr. Cordes stated the Provost’s Travel model is a great start for the University and is a capstone for the work that was performed by the committee.  He suggested CITR’s position in regard to these funds be used to research other opportunities for travel funding and consolidate this information on their website, stating that a single site for this type of information might help focus on what Western as an institution can do to generate ideas for travel funding.  

NO OBJECTIONS TO THE REPORT

Chairperson DeVolder stated the committee has completed its charge.  Senator Meloy congratulated the committee on its hard work and excellent report.  She recommended a future committee follow up on the ad hoc committee’s work as specified in its final recommendation.  Chairperson DeVolder clarified the final report completes the original charge to the ad hoc committee; if Senate wishes to pursue additional points brought up in the final report, they can establish a future committee to do so. 
IV.
Old Business

A.
Change of Grade Procedure
Chairperson DeVolder told senators he attempted to write language to implement the structure under discussion at the last Senate meeting.  He also broke out the special circumstances enumerated at that meeting.  Chairperson DeVolder stated the proposed revision to the policy is intended as a starting point for further discussion:


Proposed Change of Grade Request: 
If the instructor makes an error in determining the student's final grade, the reported grade may be changed. Grade changes for other reasons would normally be initiated under the incomplete grade, grade appeal, or academic integrity policies. For changes under this policy, the request for change should be initiated by the instructor and reported to the Registrar's Office within three weeks after the next term begins. The form for submitting the change of grade may be obtained from the department chairperson or the Registrar's Office and must be completed in triplicate, stating clearly and fully the basis for the requested change of grade. The department chairperson must countersign the form, indicating that he or she has reviewed and approved the requested change. Under special circumstances, as outlined below, the grade change shall additionally require the approval and signature of the dean. Upon receipt of a valid grade change form, the Registrar’s Office will change the permanent record, and will forward one copy of the change of grade report to the student’s academic advisor and one copy to the student. The Registrar’s Office will return without action any grade change form that does not meet the specifications for justification and required signatures.

Special Circumstances:
Special circumstances arise when:

· the department chair is the instructor of record. In this case the dean signs as the department chair’s supervisor, indicating approval of the change.

· the error in determining the final grade is recognized after the expiration of the three week window for initiating grade changes.

· the instructor and the department chair cannot agree upon the magnitude or justification for the grade change. As chief academic officer of the college, the dean will review the case with the instructor and department chair, and will render a decision.  If either the instructor or the department chair is unwilling to accept the dean’s decision, that party may request arbitration by the Council on Admission, Graduation, and Academic Standards (CAGAS).

In response to a question about incompletes, Chairperson DeVolder pointed out that a separate policy is in existence for incomplete grades, so he included a “pointer” to that policy and its separate timeline.  Senator Siddiqi remarked he feels Senate has sufficiently discussed the change of grade policy and believes the revision prepared by Chairperson DeVolder reflects the discussion of the last meeting.  He said while he realizes grade changes are an instructor’s right, there needs to be a place where disagreements between chairs and instructors can be heard, and the proposed policy revision addresses all of those loopholes.  
SENATOR SIDDIQI CALLED THE QUESTION

NO OBJECTIONS

REVISION TO CHANGE OF GRADE POLICY APPROVED  16 YES – 3 NO – 1 AB


B.
Library Representation Bylaws Amendment


1.
Discussion and Vote
Senator Boynton asked senators from the College of Fine Arts and Communication to report on their conversations with faculty in their colleges about the proposed move of the Library from Arts and Sciences to Fine Arts and Communication for purposes of Senate voting and representation.  Senator Szabo reported that at a faculty meeting of the School of Music held today, all present were against the move.  Senator Blackinton reported that faculty in the Department of Theatre and Dance met before Thanksgiving Break.  Of the eight faculty present, five voted against the move and three supported it.  Senator Blackinton also spoke to those who did not attend the faculty meeting.  She said faculty she spoke to felt that the Library should have a designated seat on Senate.  She said concerns were expressed that library faculty may not be able to represent the artistic side of Fine Arts and Communication on committees and councils.  Senator Clough stated faculty from the Department of Art also voted against the proposed bylaws amendment.  She said Art faculty feel that faculty librarians serve the entire University and would like to see a way that they could be granted their own seat on Faculty Senate, pointing out that the Library has long wanted this and Art faculty do not think it is unreasonable.  Senator Pfafman reported the consensus was the same from faculty in the Department of Communication: they do not support the proposed amendment but also thought Faculty Senate should consider the issue of giving the Library its own seat at the table.  Senator Blackinton, reporting for the Department of Broadcasting, stated those faculty were adamant that the Library not be moved to Fine Arts and Communication for purposes of voting and representation.  She said Communication Science and Disorders faculty were also opposed to the change in the bylaws and asked that an alternative method be devised to provide Library representation on Senate.  
Senator Pynes pointed out that as a senator representing the College of Arts and Sciences, he also represents Library faculty, and since they say they wish to move from one college to another, he feels he should support that request.  He noted, however, that Fine Arts and Communication currently holds two Senate seats, and if they receive a third seat as a result of the bylaws amendment, two librarians could be elected and Fine Arts and Communication could lose a seat rather than gain one.  Alternatively, he asked if any group of 18 faculty should be granted their own seat when the Constitution specifies that 40 faculty are needed for each seat on Senate.  
Senator DeVolder stated the issue is not that the Executive Committee hasn’t found a way for the Library to have its own seat on Senate; an amendment to that effect was brought before Senate five years ago, was defeated, and could be presented again if the Library desires.  Bill Thompson from University Libraries told senators the issue has always been that the Library does not feel that its interests are best represented on Faculty Senate.  He believes Arts and Sciences does not currently represent Library interests and is incapable of doing so.  Dr. Thompson pointed out that University Libraries serves the entire University, has its own dean, and has a unique function, but has never been represented on Faculty Senate.  When Dr. Thompson and former senator Marcy Allen served on Senate, they were elected at-large and did not represent the Library specifically.  Dr. Thompson pointed out that the Department of History currently has three senators seated, but faculty librarians have run in every Senate election without getting elected because it’s natural for faculty to vote for others within their college who are trying to get promotion and tenure.  Several senators corrected Dr. Thompson, stating they ran unopposed for their seats or knew of others that ran unopposed with no Library faculty on the ballot.  Dr. Thompson concluded the Library has no special connection or inevitable relationship with Arts and Sciences.  
Dr. Filipink said it seems that Dr. Thompson has indicated faculty librarians will not represent the interests of Arts and Sciences when serving on Senate.  He stated that senators are supposed to represent “the faculty” and not their own individual interests.  He concluded if Dr. Thompson is making the argument that he only wants to represent the Library, he is making the case that faculty librarians will not represent any college in which they are placed.  
Senator Siddiqi summarized it seems that Fine Arts and Communication does not want the Library as part of that college for purposes of voting and representation but does want the Library to be represented on Senate.  Senator Siddiqi said he cannot vote yes to the amendment knowing that the majority of faculty in the College of Fine Arts and Communication do not support it, but he can request that the Library bring forward another amendment in January asking that the Constitution be changed to allow one representative for University Libraries.  Senator Siddiqi does not anticipate a lot of opposition to this request.  When asked why the proposal for a dedicated Library seat did not pass the last time it was presented, Dr. Thompson responded it failed by one vote.  Parliamentarian Kaul remarked that in case the Library is provided with a dedicated Senate seat regardless of faculty size, there are other units on campus that may wish to see their interests represented around the Senate table.  He asked how Faculty Senate would plan to balance the interests of other units across campus.  Senator Pynes stated he does not think 18 faculty members are sufficient to grant one seat at Faculty Senate.  Senator Baker-Sperry pointed out that there are other bodies on faculty on campus that, similarly to the Library, have to be counted with larger bodies for purposes of voting and representation:  Illinois Institute for Rural Affairs, Counseling Center, coaches, the Honors College.  She asked if the total numbers of all of those bodies together would equal 40 faculty.
Senator Hironimus-Wendt expressed his disappointment with the unanimity against allowing Library faculty to become part of the College of Fine Arts and Communication for Senate purposes, stating his intention to change his vote because of this.  He said while he understands the reason is because COFAC faculty are afraid of losing their voice on Senate, he finds it somewhat troubling.  Senator Hironimus-Wendt also expressed his disappointment at the tenor of the conversation that suggests there are units on this campus that are not represented and cannot be represented.  The senator pointed out that while the Library may be a unique unit, Natural Sciences faculty are also routinely unrepresented on Senate because their schedules prohibit their attendance at Tuesday afternoon meetings.  Senator Hironimus-Wendt added he ran unopposed for senator at-large three years ago, so there are opportunities for librarians to gain seats.
Senator Erdmann asked if the bylaws amendment passes despite opposition from the College of Fine Arts and Communication faculty, what the chances are that librarians would be elected if they ran for office to represent that college.  Dr. Thompson responded that Fine Arts and Communication has historically had a difficult time filling vacancies for service, so passing the bylaws amendment might address this problem.  He said the Library felt moving representation from COAS to COFAC might be a very elegant solution to several issues.  Senator Blackinton remarked she feels the concern for her college is that smaller departments, such as Theatre, might not be able to get representation on committees if competing with library faculty as well.  She said the concerns also exist in regards to Library interests not being representative of Fine Arts and Communication interests.
Senator Pfafman pointed out University Libraries is clearly identified in the Senate Constitution, and she questions the ethics of systematically, procedurally excluding their voice when it seems to be clear that University Libraries was intended to be part of the process.  She said while she feels a strong obligation to represent the feelings of her department and her college, she has strong concerns about the ethics of the situation.  Senator Deitz stated if the rationale behind the bylaws amendment is in what unit it would be easiest for librarians to get elected, that seems to indicate there is some procedural intent to exclude their voice from the Senate table.  In terms of the different points of access for designated and at-large positions, she asked when the last time was that a librarian was able to earn a seat.  Dr. Thompson responded that occurred four years ago.  Senator Deitz questioned whether that constitutes a systematic, procedural shut-out.  Dr. Thompson stated librarians are at a disadvantage by not being physically located in a building with many other faculty from Arts and Sciences who might see and vote for them.  Senator Deitz noted that an at-large seat should be the most difficult to achieve because there is no “home field,” or college, advantage.

University Libraries Dean Phyllis Self told senators she has worked at four prestigious institutions and at all of them libraries have had representation on their faculty senates.  Dean Self was shocked that Western’s Library did not have its own Senate seat.  She feels the best solution would be for Faculty Senate to designate a seat for the Library since they represent the University in all discussions and have one of the largest University budgets.

SENATOR MELOY CALLED THE QUESTION
NO OBJECTIONS

BYLAWS AMENDMENT FAILED  2 YES – 11 NO – 6 AB
V.
New Business – None 
Motion: To adjourn (Brice)

The Faculty Senate adjourned at 5:53 p.m.   






Gordon Pettit, Senate Secretary






Annette Hamm, Faculty Senate Recording Secretary
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